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	1. From the board  


Almost October again; time flies. We seem to be sailing on schedule. And although we are waiting for the monsoon to sail full speed in December, we have travelled enough miles to be optimistic. We expect by the time we reach the harbour, we will have enough assets to pay the charges (second semester scholarships). The past three months we did not travel alone, but accompanied by various friendly ships. It is good to experience so many people have pointed their compasses eastward. In August an albatross landed on the bow, sent by the Van Veenendaal-Bot-Stichting. It carried 3000 euros and after we took care of it for some days, it flew back home again.
	2. Project information


I. Bali: Widhya Asih III children’s home

In the past months the children’s home welcomed eighteen new children who settled well. Good to see how welcoming and flexible the community is. The renovation of the office and quarters of Pak Yohanes is finished. You can argue about the colour they chose, but it certainly is distinct.

In the last newsletter we announced eight children seemed to want further education, in reality there are only four (all girls). Of the other four (boys), two will stay in the home for another year (a ‘preparatory year’) and two have left. We are very pleased that Derliantini has been admitted in the Bethesda hospital in Yogjakarta for a three year nursing course.

The tea production (Rosella) is prospering (now also for sale at local supermarkets); the batik production is reviving, some new models were made and designs were adjusted. A novelty is the production of oyster mushrooms. We do not regret the frog breeding (bull frogs) is being stopped: a waste of money (not ours), energy and bloodshed (of the frogs, that is).
II. Bali: Scholarships

In July and August we went full swing ahead with the scholarships. Thanks to the great help of a team of elder children (students) of the children’s home, lead by Trifena, we successfully executed the new procedure. We ended the cooperation with two schools and expanded the contact we already had with a third school with fifteen extra scholarships. Because we rather sponsor vocational education than senior high school (unless the children really have the potential for higher education), we ended the programme at SMA Santo Paulus. Of course exceptions are made: children on other schools, children with special circumstances, for whom support is necessary. We are happy to help them, although in a limited way.

III. Bali: Seniors & Medical Support 

In July we screened the participants’ list again. An annual task. A few people are taken off the list (improved family situation) and new seniors added. This always causes some friction, people blaming us (and not the district head). Not because of it being unjust, but because of their loss of face. Fortunately they appear to get over it quickly. No doubt we will have the same experience next year. Sadly two seniors died, among whom Ibu Suwita, whom we supported for a long time, also in hospital, but for whom a kidney transplant was not feasible.
Paid by sponsor Maurits, the young, overly active Bagus (age five) went to the dolphin centre of Melka in Lovina. The whole family was involved in the four day therapy (including conversations). The boy had brain surgery at the age of one and became the centre of care and attention afterwards. It was impressive to see a dolphin directly and continuously touching him at the exact spot of the surgery. Now, two months after the sessions, the small boy is still much more calm, more concentrated and he ceased hitting himself on the head. It is a mystery how this works, but it does.
IV. Java: Yogyakarta- Community development.  
In August and the beginning of September again some neonisasi projects (public lighting) were finished: Karang Semut Rt 10 and Karang Talung RT 01 near Imogiri. Because of the Ramadan the delivery was not accompanied by the usual tea and snacks. 
Three new appeals for lighting projects have reached us: from Ponggok I RT 08/09, Bendo RT 06 (a village making a living out of roof tile production) and Puton RT 06. The first two we will honour, the third we rejected because too many government officials live in this district who, in our opinion, could invest more in their neighbourhood. 
RT 05 in Nogosari 1 is a village that lies far from the public road. Living there means surviving; a dry and barren site, it makes you wonder why people ever started living there. There is a small home industry of ‘krupuk gadung’; a snack made of the root of a plant, one of the few things that grow there. With the aid of Ibu Gardjito (who is a professor in Food Processing at Gajah Mada University) we want to help them with microcredits and with coaching, to better market their product.
We denied the appeal for building a new bridge in Bulon Kulon after visiting the spot: no necessity. We could however strengthen the existing bridge, but first we will wait for their reaction.
V. Java: Yogyakarta; Senior citizens programme

This programme, with 339 seniors, is successful. We appointed a new coordinator, because it became it bit too much for Ibu Saptoto (age 75).
VI. Java: Yogyakarta; Scholarships

Last quarter we informed you about Adib who had a moped accident and as a result could not attend his final exam. Now we have to bring you the shocking news that he died. Bizarre, because you do not die from a broken nose and arm. The true cause is unclear. Typhoid, it is said, but more likely it is from internal bleedings that were overlooked. His own reluctance to seek help (although financial support was promised) also plays an important role. In the end he died on his way to hospital. The situation of his younger brother Lukman now is precarious, knowing both his mother and grandmother (mentally ill) are unfit to take care of him. We keep an eye on the situation via Bu Murdijati and Amaliah.
Meanwhile in Yogjakarta the volunteers successfully did their job again and 135 children received their scholarships. Agung started his training to become an assistant nurse. 
VII. Java: Community Activity Centre -Roemah Kita- ; nursery (PAUD)

The nursery is doing well. The after school care for children up to age 6 did not yet start because of lack of demand. Now they are investigating a pre-primary school class. The reason for this is they want to expand the use of the facilities and generate more income. A new staff member has been hired (Bu Eka) who has the potential of attending the S1 PAUD training programme in due time. The government ordered that every nursery has to have at least one such qualified staff member.
VIII. Java: MCKs (toilet-wash-bathrooms) 

In August and September two new MCKs were completed. One in Nogosari-1 RT 03 and another in Bulus Kulong Rt 03. We visited two new locations in September and approved them both: Nogosari I RT 05 and Nogosari I RT 06. Because of Ramadan, we do not expect building will start instantly. The MCK in Nogosari I RT 05 will be built without a well because the grounds are too high and the ground water level is too low. The village has recently been connected to the PDAM (water supply company), so tap water will be available.
IX Java: Hospital 

The mother of Agung (the student from Wukirsari) is recovering. She can still count on us for check-ups and medication. Bu Oni is very pleased with her prosthesis.

Our cooperation with the Nur Hidayah hospital resulted in the surgical removing of iron pins that caused infections with two people who were injured in the earthquake three years ago: Isnaini Hastuti (age 12) and Ibu Mujinah (age 56). Both will be able to walk again without crutches. A third treatment did not have to be paid by us (one of the blessings of Ramadan).
	3. Sponsor visits!


A financial crisis, and never so many people visited: that is what we call support! It started with Tamara who visited our projects (the nursery in Yogjakarta and the children’s home) for her ‘peanut butter survey’. Then came Maurits, who gave an acting workshop at the children’s home. After this Hans and Albert called. Canick, a student from Tilburg, and his girl friend came and gave a generous gift (rice, oil and sugar). Margreet, Paul and Trees, loyal sponsors, visited ‘their’ seniors at the end of August; later on they also visited projects in Yogyakarta. In September Ockje, her husband Gerrit, brother Jan-Auke and sister Martje visited. And finally Ilse and Rinske.

Thank you for all the attention and care. 
	4. Couleur locale 


After the elections that were fortunately (sorry, no objectivity in this matter) won by the residing president SBY, the news was dominated by three issues: the Jakarta bomb attack, the babi flu (Mexican flu) and the hunt for terrorist Noordin Top (he was killed in a gun fight mid September). A more recent hot item is of course the intended Sharia law in Atjeh, in which adultery and other relationships other than marriage are to be penalized by stoning. It has not yet passed… but we hold our breath. 
The month of Ramadan just ended and we are in the middle of the Idul Fitri feast in which everybody goes to their family home to ask for forgiveness for mistakes made in the past year. 23 million people were travelling. Jakarta was empty and the rich were desperate, because their housekeepers also went home and they had to put the kettle on themselves. That is too much to ask of them, so the hotels were fully booked with the Jakarta, Bandung and Surabaya bourgeoisie. Good for the economy. 
	5. Sponsor possibilities 


 

If you decide to support the initiatives of Gotong Royong financially, first think if you want to help any specific project or if you want to leave the spending to us.

Possibilities: 

· the scholarship programme: one scholarship is € 50 (primary school) € 85 (junior high school) or € 110 (senior high school) a year and can start any time during the year,

· sponsoring a child of the children’s home for € 12 a month (€ 36 a quarter or € 144 a year) for complete sustenance,

· the support of a senior (60 plus) for € 10 a month (especially for vitamins, minerals and medical care). This is € 30 a quarter or € 120 a year,

· the support of a child in the Roemah Kita nursery for € 10 a month.

· the support of mentally ill patients by paying their monthly medication: € 14 a month
Of course you can also send us a free gift and leave the spending to us.

    

	6. Gifts


Gifts are more than welcome at our bank account in Holland (Fortis): 84.21.36.932 (for the attention of Stichting Gotong Royong - Utrecht). For people who want to donate and who are living outside Holland, please contact us by e-mail so we can find a proper method of transaction for your donation. 

  

	7. Tell a friend


Please would you do us a favour and send this newsletter to your family, friends and colleagues or draw their attention to our website: www.gotong-royong-utrecht.nl where this newsletter is published as well (in English and in Dutch)!  

	8. Email & website    


If you want to let us know something, if you have feedback, do you want to ask anything? Send us an email: 

info@gotong-royong-utrecht.nl  

And have a look at our website, with many photos of our projects:

www.gotong-royong-utrecht.nl
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